STOWEY-SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Methodist Hall on the 1st April 2015.
Present: Councillors K Betton (Chairman), K Tatham, J K Knibbs, A Thornhill, Mrs E Balmforth, R Brent, Ms H Clewett and R Brewer. There was one parishioner present.
1.       APOLOGIES


Apologies were received and approved from Councillor Mrs Braidley who 
was unwell.
2.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 4th March 2015 having been circulated, were agreed, signed and dated.

3.
MATTERS ARISING

There were none.
4.
MEMBERS DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS ON THE 
AGENDA

Councillor Brewer declared an interest in item 6ai) as a neighbour. 
5.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
The Chairman and District Councillor had a fairly positive meeting with B&NES officers on 19th March to discuss the street lighting proposals for the Barratt development. An update was promised in time for tonight's meeting, but this has not been received yet. They also took the opportunity to walk around the village and highlight a number of other highway and parking issues to the B&NES highways team. 
The Department for Communities & Local Government has circulated a guide on new rules for audit and accountability for smaller authorities. This has been distributed to councillors and its recommendations will be considered and incorporated where applicable over the forthcoming months.
B&NES has made a request for Local Flood Representatives. Further information can be obtained from the Clerk.
 6a.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
i) Homefields, Wick Rd, Bishop Sutton
Erection of two storey rear extension.
Support 
6b
RESULTS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS.
i) The Old Vicarage, The Street, Stowey
External alterations to first floor principle bedroom window and two ground floor French windows.
Consent.
7.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

i)
Progress report.
The draft neighbourhood plan completed its formal consultation period with B&NES on the 12th March and, although no formal response has been provided by B&NES, we understand that only one comment was received and that was of "no objection" from the B&NES Highways department.
The Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group is currently considering the CV's provided by NPIERS, for an examiner who will consider the plan and approve it for full referendum.
From the initial batch of CV's provided only one candidate seemed suitable, so a second request for examiner CV's was made, with a specific request for experience in small and rural Neighbourhood Plans and for candidates who had actually completed a previous Neighbourhood Plan inspection. The second batch were, if anything less relevant than the initial batch.
Due to the difficulty in identifying a suitable examiner from the available CV's and the importance of ensuring that we choose someone who will not take a conflicting view on potential development within the parish, delaying the adoption of the Neighbourhood Plan, (which may become our only defence against further development if the decision of the Cappards appeal substantially undermines the Core Strategy), we would like to ask for approval to spend up to £400 - which we are advised is the likely expenses charged by an examiner for a pre-appointment interview. It was therefore proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Balmforth and unanimously agreed that an amount of up to £400 can be spent on this if necessary.  
Due to the elections no neighbourhood plans can go forward for referendum between March and the end of May, so we plan to choose the examiner by mid-April and anticipate a referendum in June.
 8.
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

The District Councillor reported that B&NES is now in purdah due to the forthcoming elections. 

There are ongoing concerns over enforcement at the Cappards development and it would appear to be reaching a point where enforcement action may be taken against the developers. It is important that local residents continue their reporting of any offences. There remain concerns about the footpath and its correct route according to the definitive map as well as the buffer zone and the electricity sub station. 
9.
REPORT FROM PARISH COUNCILS AIRPORT ASSOCIATION MEETING
Councillor Clewett gave an update on the recent PCAA meeting, where among other topics discussion took place about the annual subscription rates and whether these should increase. This will be decided at their AGM in June. It was felt that this Parish Council would support a considerable increase in the subscription if this would enable the Association to continue its important work with the airport. It was therefore proposed that the representative should give this council’s opinion at the AGM that it would support an increase in subscription rate to £250 per year. This was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Brent and unanimously agreed.
10.      VILLAGE HALL CAR PARK

i)
Update on PSPO request.
Councillor Ms Clewett and the Clerk met with several officers from B&NES and a representative from Jane's Pond on 31st March to discuss the progress of the PSPO which the Parish Council, in support of PC Gemma Hill, requested B&NES to impose.  This followed a previous meeting with the officers from B&NES on 13th March.   

Before a PSPO can be implemented there must be wide consultation on it. However, B&NES are very keen to work with the Parish Councl to try to solve the problems in other ways. To this end they have investigated the situation with S106 monies and confirmed that there are several amounts earmarked for various offsite play provision, allotments, and formal green space. Some of this is for the maintenance of the small play area at Cappards. They have also looked at the possibility of engaging some of the young people through sport and further work is being undertaken on this aspect.   

The officers from B&NES have also met with PC Gemma Hill and confirmed that she is very supportive of this initiative.   

Therefore, although the PSPO is still "on the table" and has not been refused, at the moment other options are being investigated, with a view to solving the problems in other ways, one of which is to see whether the car park barriers are having any effect on some of the problems.   

A further meeting has been arranged for 19th May and there will be an update at the June meeting.   
It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Ms Clewett and unanimously agreed in principle that we will apply to B&NES for some of the S106 monies to support consultation for the area.
ii) Request for use of the car park for a cycling event pit stop.

An email has been received from the organiser of UK Cycling Events 
requesting permission to use the car park on the 18th July for a pit stop and put 
up a small pop up tent and some bike racks.  It was agreed that this is 
acceptable provided no permanent road paint is used.
11.
MOBILE YOUTH SESSIONS

B&NES advise that the cost of the extra mobile youth sessions will increase due to a lower contribution from them. They are reducing their contributions (previously 50%) to 25% for the July to September period, which will mean the cost to the Parish Council for the period April to September this year will be £2,500. Thereafter we would have to meet the whole cost (£8,000 p.a). It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Balmforth and unanimously agreed to continue with the extra session up until September 2015. However, it was not felt possible to continue after this at the increased rate, but that there would instead be some support for engaging members of the community wishing to establish some youth provision.
12.
HEGDEROWS, ROADS, PAVEMENTS AND DITCHES/DRAINS


i)
Bonhill/Twycross junction. There is still a large pothole near this junction and this will again be reported to B&NES.

ii)
The Street/The Batch. There are concerns about the hedge which overhangs the A368. The Clerk was asked to write to the resident.

iii)
A368. It was reported that the chevron near Honeygaston Lane is still missing and that there has been an accident near here since. This will again be reported to B&NES.


iv)
Ham Lane. It was reported that the chevron at the junction of Ham Lane and Bonhill :Lane is also missing. This will be reported to B&NES.

13.
FOOTPATHS

Cl20/33 Burledge. It was reported that this footpath is very muddy.
14.
FINANCES


i)


Cheques for signature.

Details of the current financial situation were given: -

Current Account




£975.70
Clubs and Societies Reserve



£25,106.85
Cheques to pay: -

B&NES (1696)




£2,000.00
B&NES (1697)




£450.00

Stowey House Farm (1698)



£16.45

ALCA
 (1699)





£225.54

Bishop Sutton School Society (1700)

£300.00

Oak Accountancy Services (1701)


£38.40

Filer’s Coaches  (1702)



£125.00
Salaries (1703 & 1704)



£475.50
Expenses (1704)




£1.59
SPOILT (1705)




-------------

HMRC (1706)




£54.80
Adoption of the Financial Statement was proposed by Councillor Thornhill, seconded by Councillor Knibbs and unanimously agreed.
15.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday 13th May 2015 at 7.30pm in the Methodist Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.40pm.
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